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Minutes of the Trust Board 
26 May 2009
in the Philip Constable Board Room
	Present:
	Mrs Naaz Coker 
	Chair

	
	Mr David Astley
	Chief Executive

	
	Mr Mike Bailey
	Deputy Chief Executive & Medical Director

	
	Mr Richard Eley
	Director of Finance

	
	Ms Emma Gilthorpe
	Non Executive Director

	
	Dr Ros Given-Wilson
	Medical Director

	
	Dr Graham Hibbert
	Non Executive Director

	
	Professor Sean Hilton
	Non Executive Director

	
	Mr Patrick Mitchell
	Chief Operating Officer 

	
	Ms Moira Nangle
	Associate Non Executive Director

	
	Mr Michael Rappolt
	Non Executive Director

	
	
	

	In Attendance:
	Mr Neal Deans
	Director of Estates & Facilities

	
	Mrs Helen Gordon
	Director of Human Resources

	
	Mrs Laraine Joy
	Secretary to the Trust Board

	
	Mr Jean-Pierre Moser
	Director of Communications

	
	Ms Zoe Packman
	Deputy Director of Nursing

	
	Mr Alan Thorne
	Director of Transformation


	Apologies:
	Dr Trudi Kemp
	Director of Strategic Development

	
	Mr Paul Murphy 
	Non Executive Director

	
	Dr Geraldine Walters
	Director of Nursing & Patient Involvement


	
	
	Action

	09.36
	Chair’s Opening Remarks 

The Chair welcomed Moira Nangle who had been appointed Associate Non Executive Director to offer additional support to the Trust Board.  She has 20 years experience in HR and organisational development, more recently in the aviation industry.  

The Chair also welcomed Zoe Packman who was deputising for the Director of Nursing.

The Chair reminded those present that this was a Board meeting in public, and not a public meeting.  As usual people would be given the opportunity to ask questions on agenda items at the end of the meeting.
	

	
	
	

	09.37
	Declarations of Interest

Emma Gilthorpe had previously declared to the Board that she is responsible for the regulatory function for BT.  As the iCLIP business case would be presented for approval by the Board, Ms Gilthorpe confirmed that whilst she might participate in discussion she would not vote on issues relating to the iCLIP business case.
	

	
	
	

	09.38
	MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING – TB(M)(09)2
The Minutes were accepted as a correct record of the meeting held on 31 March 2009.  
	

	
	
	

	09.39
	Board Action Plan
Naaz Coker referred to the final item on the action plan for Paul Murphy to identify a topic for the Board to consider in detail.

The Chair suggested that complaints would be a good cross-organisational issue for the Board to consider in detail.
	GW



	
	
	

	09.40
	Chief Executive’s Report – TB(09)45
David Astley expressed thanks to the Trust’s leaders for all they had done to get the Trust through a challenging financial year, and achieving a financial surplus whilst meeting national access and performance targets.  
The Chief Executive highlighted the following points from his report:

· Dr Trudi Kemp has been appointed to the substantial post of Director of Strategic Development.
· The Bolingbroke Hospital has been given a grade 2 listing by English Heritage.  Implications of this will be worked through by the Director of Estates and Facilities.

Naaz Coker asked how the Trust and SGUL were progressing with the implementation of a SW London Academic Health Sciences Network.  David Astley confirmed that work is being led by the Wandsworth PCT Chief Executive, and that an embryo network is being established in partnership with the local health organisations, universities and local authorities.  There had been several stakeholder events and a formal partnership agreement will be signed.  A Chief Executive will be appointed to lead development of the Network, which will be financed through investment from each of the participating organisations.  The Network will seek to develop translational research and build on education and care provision.  The Chair requested that this be kept on the agenda at future Board meetings.
The Board received the Chief Executive’s report, which had included notification of use of the Trust Seal on 5 occasions. 
	DA

	
	
	

	09.41
	STRATEGIC ISSUES
	

	
	
	

	09.41.1
	For Decision and Approval
	

	
	
	

	09.41.1.1
	iCLIP Business Case – TB(09)46
Patrick Mitchell reminded the Board that the Trust’s Patient Administration System (PAS) is 24 years old and the organisation relies on this to ensure that patients are admitted and discharged appropriately and that outpatient appointments are managed effectively.  The Trust has four options for the future:
· Do nothing – this is not feasible as the Trust needs robust information systems.

· Replace the current PAS with an in-house system – this would be very expensive and had cost another NHS trust about £50m to implement.

· Delay implementation of a new system – this is not a practical option.

· Proceed with the current proposal and implement the Cerner Millennium package available through the national programme for IT, which is funded by the Department of Health.

The Business Case recommended progressing with the BT/Cerner deployment and sought approval for capital and revenue investment.  The revised project cost is £6.9m, compared to the original budget of £4.7m, approved by the Board in November 2007.  Since 2007, implementation of the Cerner Millennium system had taken place in other NHS trusts, and St George’s would benefit from lessons learned from the experience of the early implementer sites.  Some of the additional cost resulted from the 12 month delay with implementation of the national system.
At St George’s the implementation programme will provide robust testing of all systems, with phased implementation to reduce potential risk and ensure the safe delivery of patient care.  The new systems will support the Trust’s transformation programmes with information to support changes, in line with the operational framework within which NHS trusts work.  The business case also refers to clinical success factors against which trusts are measured.  These will require good leadership and governance arrangements, and it is important to have both internal and external engagement.  Patients will need to be informed of changes and the reasons for change.  Assurance was given regarding staff training and support for a successful implementation programme.  
Professor Stephen Nussey, Clinical Director for IT, highlighted the patient benefits associated with the new systems.  He had visited hospitals in the USA where the same software had been implemented successfully and worked extremely well.  The main benefits in the States had related to quality of patient care and patient safety.  The systems allow care to be provided in an environment where all information is available electronically and paper records are no longer used.
Mike Rappolt, as a member of the iCLIP Steering Group, reminded the Board that he had spent more than half his career implementing different change management programmes based on large IT systems.  Mr Rappolt reassured the Board that the Trust must move forward with implementation of the new systems, as the current systems are no longer viable and must be replaced.  He stressed that the Trust had been prudent in waiting for the systems to be tested in other organisations so that lessons learnt from their experience could be used to the benefit of the Trust.  He welcomed the measured approach being taken at St George’s, and noted that there will be several check points within the process.  However, full clinical and admin engagement will be required to ensure the successful implementation of new systems, as old systems are decommissioned.  Mr Rappolt referred to the contingency allowance in the business case and felt that this should be increased to 10%.
Graham Hibbert welcomed the paper and opportunities for the Trust to deliver improved patient care, and felt that it is vital for St George’s to proceed with the proposed implementation.  However, he requested that future papers contain details of how successful implementation will be achieved and an explanation of how the organisation will be changed through implementation.  It will be essential for the Board to have regular time to monitor progress.  Mr Hibbert supported Mike Rappolt’s views regarding the need for adequate contingency funding to be set aside.  
Sean Hilton also supported the business case and felt that the proposals made good business sense.  He welcomed the prudent approach to implementation that would reduce potential risks.  

Ros Given-Wilson added her support, as a clinician, and compared the current proposals to the earlier implementation of the Picture Archiving Computer System (PACS) which had resulted in safer availability of patients’ x-ray records.  
Alan Thorpe reiterated the importance of the proposals and links to the Transformation Programme, which will require robust information to support capacity planning and provide good infrastructures for the safe delivery of patient care.

With regard to costs, Richard Eley confirmed that these are included in the Trust’s annual plan for 2009/10 as set out in the Business Case.  Additional contingency funding suggested in the meeting would require the authorisation of an additional £100k from the capital programme.
David Astley confirmed that the Executive Directors would work closely with the Clinical Management Board and that if issues are raised regarding patient safety then measures will be taken to reduce potential risks.  Mr Astley gave assurance that the Board would be kept informed of progress.

The Board approved £2.2m additional expenditure against the programme, plus increased contingency funding of £100k, and endorsed the proposed ‘go live’ date of 21 December 2009.

The Board noted that a September 2009 gateway would provide an opportunity for further review of implementation dates.
Patrick Mitchell thanked Ian Frost, Programme Manager, and the iCLIP team for preparing the excellent business case.
	

	
	
	

	09.41.1.2
	Budget Strategy – TB(09)47
Richard Eley presented the paper.  At the previous meeting the Board had been unable to approve the Budget Strategy due to uncertainties about agreement to increases in non-PbR tariffs.  Since the last meeting, the pace of change for non-PbR movement of £10.8m had been agreed with the PCT at 30%, and £3.1m transitional funding had been provided by NHS London.  As a result, the Trust had reduced the target I&E surplus by £2.5m and the overall challenge for the Trust is now about £52m.  The budgeted financial risk rating is now 3.06.
In addition to non-PbR funding there are issues relating to increased activity and the Trust is assuming additional income of some £21m which the PCTs have not agreed.  Wandsworth PCT has agreed a 2% uplift and the others have agreed 0%.  Mr Eley highlighted that in the 2007/08 annual accounts activity had increased by about £28m.  Predictions were that this trend would continue in 2009/10.
Graham Hibbert confirmed that the revised Budget Strategy had been considered by the Finance and Investment Committee, and was recommended to the Board for approval.  However, there was concern over the variation in predictions of future activity from the Trust and the PCTs.  It was felt that scenario planning for different circumstances would be beneficial.  David Astley felt that the PCT’s concerns about increased activity related to affordability rather than accuracy of the Trust’s projections.  Richard Eley and Trudi Kemp would continue to work with PCT colleagues to reconcile future activity projections.
The Board approved the proposed 2009/10 Budget Strategy.
	

	
	
	

	09.42
	GOVERNANCE
	

	
	
	

	09.42.1
	For Decision and Approval
	

	
	
	

	09.42.1.1
	2008/09 Final Accounts TB(09)50
Richard Eley had provided an additional paper which set out corrections to the Accounts, Remuneration Report and Statement on Internal Control for the 2008/09 financial year, which had been discussed by the Audit Committee and external auditors on 22 May.  The changes related to re-classifications, typographic corrections and revised disclosure notes.  None of the changes affected the Trust’s revenue or balance sheet position as previously reported in the unaudited accounts.

Richard Eley reported that the accounts had been produced very quickly this year, 8 days earlier than last year, in line with national policy.  St George’s annual accounts were the first to be reviewed by the External Auditors, and the Auditors had commended the Trust’s Finance Department on their excellent work.  The External Auditors had finalised their review of the accounts just before the Audit Committee meeting on 22 May, thus final changes were required.
The outturn of £1.7m was very good, although it was recognised that this had been helped by a number of non-recurrent items.  Nevertheless the Trust’s financial position had improved and produced a surplus for the second year running.

Mike Rappolt confirmed that the Audit Committee had gone through the accounts in detail on 22 May.  The Committee had noted that the Trust had prepared the Accounts to a much tighter timescale than in previous years, and to a much tighter financial threshold that the Audit Commission determines as material (07/08 – 10%, £430,000; 08/09 – 1% - £43,000).  The Committee also noted that, for the first time, a draft of the Annual Report had been made available with the accounts.  The number of issues raised on the accounts was very small and the External Auditors had confirmed that they would give an Unqualified Opinion on the Accounts when approved by the Board, and would also give an Unqualified Opinion that the Trust had provided Value for Money.  The Audit Committee had congratulated the Finance Department on an excellent performance in preparing the Annual Accounts.  Subject to the minor amendments reported by Richard Eley, the Audit Committee recommended that the Board approve the 2008/09 Annual Accounts.  The Committee also considered the Statement of Internal Control (SIC) and, subject to minor amendments, were happy to recommend this to the Board for approval and for the Chief Executive to sign.

The Board approved:

· The 2008/09 Annual Accounts

· The updated Remuneration Report

· The Statement of Internal Control

The Chair expressed the Board’s thanks and congratulations to the Finance Team and the Executive Directors for the positive year end financial position.
	

	
	
	

	09.42.1.2
	Standards for Better Health Declaration – TB(09)51
David Astley reported that the Trust’s submission had been made on time to the Care Quality Commission.  Compliance had been declared against the wide range of standards, in all areas except one which had been considered to be ‘not met’ and related to research governance.  Whilst much had been achieved during the year to improve research governance in terms of producing good standard operating procedures, more work is required to improve communications with the research community regarding the regulatory framework.
The declaration included comments from the Wandsworth Links which raised questions about patient transport and also comments from Wandsworth Council about the Trust’s financial challenges and comments that reflect the Trust’s on-going concerns about information governance, which are being addressed internally.

The Board formally ratified approval of the Standards for Better Health Declaration, and confirmed their involvement in the assessment process.
	

	
	
	

	09.42.1.3
	Health and Safety Policy – TB(09)52

Neal Deans explained that the Board is required to formally approve the Health and Safety Policy which had been updated to reflect the new divisional structure within the Trust.  The Policy had been reviewed by the Health, Safety and Fire Committee and Organisational Risk Committee, and agreed by the Governance Committee.
Graham Hibbert commented that the Policy is very logical.  However, he noted that 113 non-patient incidents had been reported during April 2009, and wondered if the policy was effective as it stands.  Neal Deans responded that it is difficult within a large organisation to ensure that everyone understands the requirements of Health and Safety legislation.  Nevertheless staff are encouraged to report incidents and follow-up on resultant actions.  Where specific trends are identified these are reviewed by task and finish groups who report to the Organisational Risk Committee, which in turn reports to the Governance Committee.  Helen Gordon confirmed that Health and Safety training is part of the core corporate induction programme and also the mandatory and statutory training programme.
The Board agreed and ratified the revised Health and Safety Policy.
	

	
	
	

	09.42.2
	For Report and Discussion
	

	
	
	

	09.42.2.1
	Trust Performance – TB(09)53
Patrick Mitchell reported that the Scorecard Report would be reviewed to better reflect the organisation’s performance.  

Mr Mitchell highlighted the following points in the report:

· Research governance issues that are being addressed within the Trust, in liaison with the Medical School.

· Cancelled operations during March had been within the allowable threshold and it was hoped that performance in this area would continue to improve. 

· The A&E waiting time target had been met in 2008/09, and at present the Trust is continuing to achieve 99% against the 98% target.  With the Walk In Centre, daily attendances continue to exceed 300.
· Consultant to consultant referral rates had remained high.  Mike Bailey confirmed that there were guidelines for consultant to consultant referrals, which would be reiterated to consultants.  David Astley added that such referrals are made in the patients’ best interests, but could be misconstrued as a means of increasing income.

· There had been a huge improvement in provision of single sex patient areas in the previous year.  From July 2009 there will be zero tolerance from central government.  Plans were in place for a modular ward at St George’s to increase single sex patient facilities.  Zoe Packman added that fortnightly progress reports are made to NHS London.

Emma Gilthorpe referred to KPIs for the maternity service, and noted that performance is shown as red.  Patrick Mitchell was unable to answer the query, and agreed to provide a response which would be added to the minutes of the meeting.

Post meeting note:

The KPI on the board report is measured using monthly data from patient experience information from

· Foetal Medicine Unit (FMU)

· Gwillim Ward
· Delivery Suite

This is a relatively new indicator which was coded red in April, however, a review of the performance scoring linked to 85% positive scores and thresholds so this indicator will be amber in the next board report.
Graham Hibbert referred to the MRSA projections which appeared to start the year with 20 cases.  Mike Bailey confirmed that the year should start at zero.

Graham Hibbert queried the way appraisal rates had been reported.  Helen Gordon explained that reconfiguration of the scorecard would include a revision of the way trajectories are set and reported against.  Graham Hibbert added that it is not just the number of appraisals that should be monitored but also the quality of appraisals and whether all staff have agreed personal develop plans.
Alan Thorne referred to the addendum to the report.  The 56 hour working week target had been superseded by a 48 hour target against which compliance is required by 1 August 2009.  At the end of May 60% of rotas (39 of 65) were compliant, which was slightly behind the London average of 66%.  Monthly reports are now being made to the Clinical Management Board and progress is also monitored closely by NHS London.  Mr Thorne would bring a detailed report to the next Board meeting.
The Chair referred to comments in the media about the safety of the EWTD and whether 48 hours is a safe target for junior doctors.  Mike Bailey explained that concerns related to the ability to deliver safe patient care and adequate training for junior doctors.  The Royal Colleges had therefore made representations, which had not been successful.  New ways of delivering training would be explored.  Ros Given-Wilson added that there are two issues.  The first relates to maintaining hospital services.  This may result in a difficult transition period as greater use is made of physicians’ assistants and more consultants are appointed, and different ways of working are considered and introduced.  Dr Given-Wilson believed that people are coming to terms with the need for change.  The second issue relates to time for training opportunities during the working week, and imaginative alternatives will need to be developed to deliver training in different ways.  David Astley stated that all endeavours must be made to achieve the working time target to ensure safe provision of patient care.
Graham Hibbert asked about constraints to the Trust achieving 100% compliance with the EWTD.  Mike Bailey explained that this would be dependent upon the ability to recruit sufficient staff and that similar constraints were faced by all NHS trusts.  Alan Thorne added that all the Trust’s rotas are on line to be compliant by 1 August.  There are risks relating to rotas in surgery, and these are being managed by NHS London within initiatives to recruit foreign doctors.

Mike Rappolt referred to achievement of the A&E waiting time target and asked how much of this was due to the system limiting the number of people coming to A&E.  Patrick Mitchell reported that the Urgent Care Review workstreams had had an impact but that there is still more to do to improve the patient pathway so that there are fewer delays in discharging patients home.  Nevertheless the number of patient attendances continued to be high, and patients were being seen more quickly in A&E.  David Astley added that the PCT had been helpful but that more flexibility in terms of on-going tariff would be beneficial.  Mike Bailey commented that the number of Wandsworth patients coming to A&E seemed to have stabilised but that the number of patients from other PCT areas was increasing.
Mike Rappolt felt that it would be helpful for the Board to receive an update on what the Trust’s partners are doing to improve the situation.  Naaz Coker added that it had been sometime since a Board to Board meeting had been held with Wandsworth PCT.

Board to Board meeting to be arranged with Wandsworth PCT in early Autumn 2009.
	AT
LJ

	
	
	

	09.42.2.2
	Assurance Framework – TB(09)54
Neal Deans reminded the Board that the Assurance Framework had been structured to reflect the Trust’s corporate strategic objectives and monitors risks to the achievement of these objectives.  

Neal Deans highlighted the following points from the report:

· Ros Given-Wilson has been leading work related to information governance, and all Trust laptops have been encrypted.  A further supply of USB sticks has been purchased and systems will be introduced to prevent people downloading data to PC hard drives and non-encrypted devices.  
· There are some risks relating to capacity to support St George’s move to become a major stroke centre.  Concerns have been reported to NHS London and the Trust is working with local DGHs that will contribute to the safe delivery of the patient pathway.

· Risk of failure to achieve FT status changed from green to amber

· The infection control rating had changed from amber to yellow to reflect sterling work to reduce MRSA and Clostridium difficile infections.
The following red risks were also highlighted:

· Optimum space in the neonatal unit.  Funding has been brought forward within the capital programme and a solution will utilise space to be vacated in Lanesborough Wing.

· Single Sex Accommodation.  Plans are in place to achieve requirements.

· National patient experience targets.  Alan Thorne is leading transformation work to address issues relating to the central appointment booking system and operation of the outpatient service.

· Staffing levels in geriatric areas.  An action plan is in place to recruit more ward staff.

· Loss of SIFT and Madel funding.  Discussions with NHS London and the Department of Health are on-going.  Risks relate to the 2010/11 financial year.

Mike Rappolt commented that the Assurance Framework should be updated to reflect risks against the 2009/10 strategic objectives.  

Mike Rappolt asked whether the top level risks across the organisation were being monitored.  Naaz Coker reiterated that the Board had been requesting details of the top 5 high level risks for the last few months.
Graham Hibbert asked whether the Trust’s top 5 suppliers had been identified and whether the risks and implications of one of these going out of business had been assessed.  Neal Deans responded that a number of critical suppliers had been identified and that a business continuity plan is in place.
JP Moser asked about the use of Apple Mac computers in the Trust and related security issues.  Ros Given-Wilson confirmed that a report had been presented to the Clinical Management Board, confirming that Apple Mac computers are not supported by the Trust and that patient identifiable information must not stored on unencrypted media.  Patrick Mitchell added that staff must take responsibility for their actions and ensure that they only transfer patient data to approved media.  Emma Gilthorpe highlighted the need to ensure that staff are reminded of the policy on a regular basis.  Patrick Mitchell confirmed that annual reminders would be given.
The Board noted the Assurance Framework report which provided assurance that risks were being monitored and reviewed appropriately.

The Trust’s top 5 high level risks to be identified and reported to the Board.
	GW

	
	
	

	09.42.2.3
	Financial Performance Report – TB(09)55
Richard Eley reported that at the end of month 1 the Trust was £89K overspent against target.  Income had been £550k ahead of target, after allowing for a bank holiday and seasonal adjustment of £1.3m.  The Challenge Programme is £431K behind profile and considerable work has been undertaken on profiling this major risk.  Pay and clinical non-pay were broadly in balance, whilst other non pay expenditure is overspent by £507k.  
The Board received the month 1 financial performance report and noted the associated risks relating to achievement of year end balance.
Report from the Finance and Investment Committee
· Graham Hibbert reported that the report had been considered in detail by the Finance and Investment Committee and that the Committee is continuing to press for a full explanation of major variances.  
· The Committee had focused on staff, for which there had been an increase of 100 in the previous month, and would like a clearer understanding of shifts in this area.  
· Changes in some aspects of VAT registration also have an impact for third party bodies in Grosvenor Wing and consideration of the potential implications is required.  
· It is anticipated that the Board will have an opportunity to consider implementation of Service Line Management (SLM) at their Development and Strategy Day in June.  
· A follow-up report was received from the Maternity service and it was pleasing to hear that good progress had been made, with improvements in recruitment of key staff.  There is now greater recognition of income as well as costs.  However, it is disappointing to see that the Trust is not fully reimbursed for the volume and complexity of care provided, and that PCTs are not meeting the costs associated with the standards they set.  Richard Eley and Patrick Mitchell confirmed that new managers are bringing a good focus to income and expenditure in maternity services, and that they are in the process of identifying and addressing reasons for variations.
	

	
	
	

	09.42.2.4
	Outpatients Transformation Project – Phase 1 Report – TB(09)56
Alan Thorne explained that the rationale for this project was to improve the patient experience and to address workforce issues in order to provide a consistent service and maximise the Trust’s income.  The workstream to improve the process for booking new patient referrals had been programmed for the period November 2008 to April 2009.  

The project included visits to call centres such as O2 and John Lewis to see how successful organisations operate.  Continued emphasis is required in terms of training and increasing the understanding of the outpatients contribution to the Trust’s business and income generation.  Significant work remains to address capacity and choose and book issues.  The number of agency staff is reducing and some temporary appointments have been made substantive.  A bid is being made for funding to roll out appropriate training in customer care.
In terms of patient experience, there has been much improvement in that calls are answered within 30 seconds and the number of abandoned calls has reduced significantly.  There has also been a reduction in the number of concerns reported to the PALS office.  A text reminder service is expected to help reduce the number of failed appointments (DNAs).
With regard to financial efficiency and conversion rates, there has been little improvement to date against the target set.  The percentage of cancellations and rejections is small and the majority of non converted referrals are the result of a lack of capacity.  One of the Divisional Directors of Operations is now taking responsibility for managing the Outpatient Transitional Plan.
Clinical involvement on the Outpatient Steering Group has been encouraged and templates need to be agreed for all outpatient clinics, with job plans reflecting the time required to deliver efficient outpatient services.  Patrick Kieley, Consultant in Rheumatology, had led work to improve outpatient care in that specialty, and through the Clinical Management Board other clinical directorates are being encouraged to complete similar work.

Work led by the Divisional Directors of Operations is seeking to increase outpatient capacity, and to address capacity issues relating to the Choose and Book computer system used by GPs.

Mike Rappolt referred to the total expected benefits of £1m, which is included in the annual plan and asked how this is expected to be delivered.  Alan Thorne confirmed that this is profiled as equal 12ths with £80k profiled for April and that there were risks associated with achieving this.  Patrick Mitchell added that it may be necessary to stipulate specific waiting times for different specialties and so free up capacity.  Mike Rappolt suggested that it would be helpful for the Board to receive a specific report on the financial benefits achieved through the Outpatients Project and also a report on achievement of patient benefits.

Emma Gilthorpe referred to the target to reduce staff turnover from 22% to 13% and asked whether this had been based on a specific bench mark.  Alan Thorne replied that the Trust performs poorly against organisations such as O2.  Emma Gilthorpe highlighted that turnover rates for call centre staff are notoriously high and that there needs to be clear performance targets and performance management.  In successful call centres these are achieved through financial bonuses, which are not available within NHS pay arrangements.  Helen Gordon proposed that NHS Direct might be a more realistic organisation against which to bench mark the Trust’s call centre performance.
Naaz Coker had recently visited the call centre and encouraged Non Executive Director colleagues to visit this area.  

The Board received the Outpatients Transformation Project – Phase 1 Report.
	

	
	
	

	09.42.2.5
	NHS Constitution – TB(09)57
Naaz Coker noted that the Board had not collectively considered the NHS Constitution, which she believes is an excellent document.  It identifies rights and responsibilities of both NHS providers and patients.  The Chair commended the report to Board members.
David Astley was not sure if the NHS Constitution was covered in the staff induction process, and confirmed that he would refer to it in his presentations.

Graham Hibbert suggested that it would be helpful for Executive Directors to ensure that the Trust’s values dovetail with the NHS Constitution.

Executive Directors to review the Trust’s values against the NHS Constitution.
	DA

	
	
	

	09.43
	REPORTS FROM EXECUTIVE DIRECTORS AND COMMITTEES
	

	
	
	

	09.43.1
	For Report and Agreement
	

	
	
	

	09.43.1.1
	Report from the Audit Committee – TB(09)58
Mike Rappolt reported on the Audit Committee business on 22 May, when the main focus had been on reviewing the Trust’s annual accounts.  
In addition the Committee had received an annual report from the Local Counter Fraud Specialist, which had shown very satisfactory progress.   The Audit Committee had congratulated the Counter Fraud Specialist on her achievements in the first full year of her appointment.
The Committee had also privately reviewed the effectiveness of the internal and external auditors and Mike Rappolt had provided feedback relating to their performance, and areas for improvement.  

The Audit Committee annual report for 2008/09 was received by the Board and the 2009/10 workplan for the Audit Committee was approved.  The Board noted that the Workplan might be amended through the year as priorities change.

Naaz Coker thanked Mike Rappolt, on behalf of the Board, for chairing the Audit Committee in such an able way.
	

	
	
	

	09.43.2
	For Information
	

	
	
	

	09.43.2.1
	Report from the Director of Nursing – TB(09)59
Zoe Packman presented the report and highlighted the following:
· Infection control performance remains within trajectory for the year and there had been no mention of MRSA or C diff on death certificates in March or April.  

· A Healthcare Commission unannounced visit had taken place in February.  Four standards from the Hygiene Code had been assessed.  Three were declared ‘green’ with no breach of duty and one ‘amber’ with some breaches of duty.  This related to specific issues such as display of cleaning schedules and that some policies need to be more explicit.
· The patient survey results had been reported recently.  Compared with last year, overall, the Trust’s performance had not changed.

· Deloitte had carried out an evaluation of hospitals undertaking the productive ward initiative on behalf of NHS London.  The results for St George’s had been very positive.

Naaz Coker requested that progress against the Patient Satisfaction survey be reported to the Board in six months time.

Mike Rappolt asked if Zoe Packman was satisfied that she had sufficient resources to roll out the productive ward programme across the hospital.  Ms Packman responded that for six months there were 2 facilitators which meant that roll out was 5 wards at a time, with the next wave coming on line after the initial 8 weeks of the 16 week plan.  With only one facilitator in post now the pace of roll out would be slower in that the 5 wards would need to complete the 16 week programme before the next wards could come on line.  So far 14 wards from 40 clinical areas have implemented the productive ward initiative.  David Astley welcomed progress with the productive ward initiative which is not just about saving money as it improves quality of patient care by releasing nurses’ time.
David Astley wished to record his congratulations to the Infection Control Team for achieving second place in a European Award.

Naaz Coker commented that the ward areas appeared to be cleaner since MITIE had taken over the cleaning contract in April.  Neal Deans responded that each ward will have a ward hostess, but that some posts were yet to be filled.
	GW

	
	
	

	09.43.2.2
	Medical Director’s Report – TB(09)60
Ros Given-Wilson reported that the new job planning round for consultants had been launched on 20 May, with revised guidance.  Specific sessions had been allocated to cover postgraduate and under graduate training, and guidance is now clearer about training that consultants are expected to complete.  Consultants are all required to maintain an active Trust email address.  There had been positive discussion about the guidance at the Clinical Management Board, and clinical directorates would be discussing requirements at their directorate meetings.
A paper on organisational development went to the Clinical Management Board and a programme for organisational development for Clinical Leaders had been initiated.  An initial meeting identified a learning set which is out to tender.  Expressions of interest had been received and assessment interviews would take place in the next few weeks.

The Clinical Excellence Awards Committee had been restructured to comply with national guidance and the Trust’s new divisional structure.  The revised committee structure increases consultant representation on the Committee and also minority representation.

Death and cremation certification procedures have been revised in response to new legislation and concerns raised by relatives.  Feedback suggests that the process is now quicker and that better support is provided to relatives.

One replacement consultant appointment was reported.

In answer to a question from Mike Rappolt, Ros Given-Wilson explained that job plans are reviewed annually as part of the appraisal process but that additional reviews may take place as changes occur.  Dr Given-Wilson also confirmed that all consultants had been appraised in the previous year and that job plans had been produced for all consultants.   

Naaz Coker suggested that it might be beneficial for a Non Executive Director to be included on the tender assessment panel for the Clinical Leaders Organisational Development Programme.
The Board received the Medical Director’s report presented by Ros Given-Wilson.
	RGW

	
	
	

	09.43.2.3
	Care and Environment Progress Report – TB(09)61

Neal Deans reported that he is trying to arrange for Non Executive Directors to visit the staff accommodation at the St George’s Grove.  

Naaz Coker referred to the refurbishment of the Child Development Centre, funded by the St George’s Hospital Charity.  The Chair commended the centre to members of the Board and suggested that they visit.  The Centre was to be opened officially on 2 June.  A small number of people had been invited to the ceremony due to the size of the Centre.
David Astley requested that all Board members be invited to, or at least be informed of, all official openings that take place on the St George’s site.
The Board noted the progress report on improvements to the hospital environment.
	JPM

	
	
	

	09.43.2.4
	Report from the Clinical Management Board – TB(09)62

Mike Bailey reported that some of the issues covered by the Clinical Management Board had been included in Ros Given-Wilson’s Medical Director’s report.  He highlighted that clinical engagement is increasing and that there is now more discussion about challenging areas.  For example, there is more engagement with the financial challenges faced by the Trust.
	

	
	
	

	09.43.2.5
	Report from the Finance and Investment Committee – TB(09)48

In addition to the report provided under minute 09.42.2.3, Graham Hibbert reported that this year the Finance and Investment Committee had agreed to look at three areas in greater detail:  Diagnostics, A&E and Cardiology.
	

	
	
	

	09.43.2.6
	Report from the Governance Committee – TB(09)49

Sean Hilton reported that the next meeting of the Governance Committee would be in about 10 days.  In addition to issues outlined in the report, Sean Hilton had met with Patrick Mitchell, Geraldine Walters, Neal Deans and Lesley Stuart, Associate Director for Governance, to review the Committee’s Terms of Reference in the light of responsibilities of the Executive Risk Committee.  The Governance Committee Terms of Reference will focus on risk, compliance and quality, which encompasses - effectiveness, safety and patient experience.
As risk management is moving substantially to the Executive Risk Committee, Sean Hilton would be attending a meeting to see how this is working.

Mike Rappolt referred to SUIs.  Sean Hilton confirmed detailed consideration by the Governance Committee and that it had been difficult to get benchmarking data from other London hospitals.  Having requested data from NHS London, they had commended St George’s on the quality of SUI reports.  There had been an increase in the number of SUIs declared due to increased requirements to report and investigate incidents in specific areas, such as children and women’s services and hospital acquired infections, but this trend seemed to have levelled out.  It is difficult to identify how St George’s compares with other trusts.
Naaz Coker reported that she had asked David Astley to give serious consideration to improving the SUI investigation and reporting process, on which she would like to receive a progress report in three months time.
Graham Hibbert suggested that the Board look at the SUI process in detail at the same time as complaints are reviewed (Minute 09.39)
	DA

GW

	
	
	

	09.44
	ANY OTHER BUSINESS
	

	
	
	

	09.44.1
	Audit Commission Reports

Mike Rappolt drew the Board’s attention to two Audit Commission Reports:

1 Taking it on Trust:  a review of how NHS trusts and foundations trusts get their assurance

2. Figures you can trust:  A briefing on data quality in the NHS.

In discussion with the External Auditors, it was agreed that these reports would be sent to Board members.  The reports had stemmed from major failures at Maidstone and Tunbridge Wells, and at Mid Staffordshire, where in both cases a huge gap had been revealed between assurance processes on paper and the rigour with which they were applied.
It was agreed that the new Trust Board Secretary, Peter Jenkinson, would be asked to review the checklist of questions in the reports and circulate his assessment for discussion at a future Board Development and Strategy Day.
	PJ

	
	
	

	09.45
	QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC
	

	
	
	

	09.45.1
	Five questions had been received from Cllr Dawson, relating to the Bolingbroke Hospital, for which he had requested written answers as he was unable to attend the meeting.
	

	
	
	

	09.45.2
	Hazel Ingram had submitted the following questions:
‘In the April 2009 Performance Scorecard, 8.2.1 it states that the emergency readmission rate in March was 6.7%.’

‘What is the national average re-admission rate.’

‘What are the main causes for emergency readmissions?’

Patrick Mitchell answered that the national readmission rate is currently 7.2%, and that the London re-admission rate is 7.9%.

Readmissions are due to patient clinical need and the time period for readmission is usually within the first 28 days.  There will be an opportunity to review readmission rates as part of the length of stay audit, which does not suggest that patients are discharged too early.  In addition St George’s mortality rates are excellent compared to many other hospitals which suggests that the Hospital provides high quality care for its patients.
	

	
	
	

	09.46
	DATE OF NEXT MEETING

The next meeting of the Trust Board would be held on Tuesday 28 July 2009 at 2.00 pm, in the Philip Constable Board Room.
	


The minutes of the Trust Board meeting held on 26 May 2009 were agreed by the Board on 28 July 2009, subject to a minor amendment.  The amended copy was signed by the Chair.
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